Town of East Hampton

Town Council Regular Meeting
Tuesday, February 10, 2015
Town Hall Meeting Room
Minutes

Present:  Chairperson Barbara Moore, Vice Chairman Kevin Reich, Council Members Patience Anderson, Ted Hintz, Jr., George Pfaffenbach, Mark Philhower and Philip Visintainer and Town Manager Michael Maniscalco.
Call to Order & Pledge of Allegiance

Chairperson Moore called the regular meeting to order at 6:30 p.m. in the Town Hall Meeting Room.
Adoption of Agenda

A motion was made Mr. Hintz, seconded by Mrs. Anderson, to adopt the agenda as written.  Voted (7-0)
Approval of Minutes  
A motion was made by Mr. Hintz, seconded by Mr. Philhower, to approve the minutes of the Special Meeting/Executive Session and Special Meeting of January 29, 2015 as written.  Voted (7-0)
Presentations 
None
Public Remarks
None
Bids & Contracts 
None
Resolutions/Ordinances/Policies/Proclamations

Resolution for Historic Preservation Grant
A motion was made by Mr. Hintz, seconded by Mr. Reich, to adopt the resolution for the State Library Historic Document Preservation Grant.  Voted (7-0)
Continued Business 
Continued Discussion of Facilities
1. Center School

a. Further Information from Board of Education

Ken Barber, Board of Education Chairman, was present to provide additional information on the memo in response to the use of Center School.  They looked at various options based on the Friar report to determine options for students if they were to move to another location.  Discussion included options for a quicker process, the ability to absorb students into the other schools, the number of classrooms needed and the decrease in enrollment.
b. Sub-Committee Appointment

The Center School Sub-Committee will consist of Patience Anderson, Ted Hintz, Jr. and George Pfaffenbach. They will meet and look at options for the Center School property.
2. Police Department

Mrs. Moore asked Chief Cox his opinions of the options available for the Police Department.  Chief Cox noted that time is the issue.  He has looked at the West High Street property and feels it is the best opportunity in the short term.  Mr. Hintz feels they need time to figure out the best option.  Mr. Pfaffenbach feels West High Street is a good idea.  Mrs. Anderson noted that the JC Barton building on Skinner Street should be looked at as well.  She wants to make the right decision not a hasty decision.  Mr. Reich is concerned about the timing issue.  Mr. Philhower feels it shouldn’t be pushed too far out and asked about a lease option rather to buy.  Mr. Visintainer noted the timing issue.  Mrs. Moore said a lease option could be available as well.  The next step will be to write a resolution for a Police Department Building Committee.
Police Special Revenue Funds

Consistent with the Special Revenue Fund policy, the Board of Finance has made a recommendation for the Council to move $83,626 to Capital for Public Safety.  
A motion was made by Mr. Hintz, seconded by Mr. Philhower, for the period ending June 30, 2014, to transfer $64,236 from the Police Special Revenue Fund to Capital for Public Safety.  Voted (7-0) MOTION RESCINDED

A motion was made by Mr. Hintz, seconded by Mr. Reich, for the period ending September 30, 2014, to transfer $19,390 from the Police Special Revenue Fund to Capital for Public Safety.  Voted (7-0) MOTION RESCINDED

The amount for the period ending December 31, 2014 was questioned. Since the totals could not be confirmed, the motions made were rescinded.  For the next meeting, the totals for each quarter will be confirmed and voted on at that time.
Informal Workshop February 19th at Hope Church
An informal workshop is scheduled for Thursday, February 19th at 6:00 p.m. at the Hope Church.  The Arts & Cultural Commission will provide a presentation on a new grant opportunity they have available.
New Business 

Resolution to Nominate a Poet Laureate
Many communities surrounding East Hampton have a recognized Poet Laureate.  It has been recommended that Hugo DeSarro be the East Hampton Poet Laureate.  A resolution could be written to name Mr. DeSarro as the poet laureate.

A motion was made by Mr. Pfaffenbach, seconded by Mr. Visintainer, to waive the 2nd reading policy. Voted (7-0)
A motion was made by Mr. Visintainer, seconded by Mr. Pfaffenbach, to request a resolution be prepared to name Hugo DeSarro as the town’s poet laureate.  Voted (7-0)
The resolution will be presented at a future meeting.
CT Solar Challenge
John Greeno, Chairman of the Clean Energy Task Force, was present to review the CT Solar Challenge and energy efficiency campaign.  The community would launch a campaign get people to sign up for solar and based on that number there could be discounts for the residents.  Also, based on the number of residents that sign up, the Town could win a prize for a free solar array.  The town would need to sign a letter of commitment once a firm is chosen for the solar project.  Maggie Treichel from the CT Solar Challenge was also in attendance to provide an overview of the project.
Town Manager Report 

Budget Update
The department budgets will be provided to the Council prior to the next meeting for an overview at that meeting.
Update on Eversource Resiliency Project
Eversource, formerly CL&P, will be starting a resiliency project in mid-February.  This project will provide tree trimming and replacing 70 poles and conducting electrical hardening to include stronger wires and lightning protection.  The area involved is from the Village Center to Marlborough.  It will positively affect 650 East Hampton customers.
Update on Century 21 Sign
No timeline has been received.
Update on Snow Operations
As of Friday, February 6th approximately $136,000 has been spent on salt.  The costs for salt are 20% higher this year.  Approximately 150 tons are needed for one application.  For overtime the town has spent approximately 23% of the budget, prior to the current payroll.
Update on Regionalization of Animal Control
The possibility of regionalizing Animal Control with the Town of East Haddam has been explored.  A formal proposal from East Haddam is being developed.
Other
The Employee Morale Task Force has developed a Department Spotlight.  Each month a different department will be spotlighted with recognition on the web page, a sign in front of their department/building and a gathering to award the spotlight.  The first department to be spotlighted will be the Senior Center with a gathering on Friday, February 13th at 10am at the Senior Center.
Town Council Liaison Reports
None
Appointments
A motion was made by Mr. Philhower, seconded by Mr. Hintz, to appoint Gary Hall as a full member of Planning & Zoning, moving him from an alternate member, with a term through December, 2015.  Voted (7-0)
Tax Refunds
A motion was made by Mr. Reich, seconded by Mr. Pfaffenbach, to approve tax refunds in the amount of $438.28.  Voted (7-0) 

Public Remarks 

Ted Turner, 223 Hog Hill Road, commented on actions at recent Council meetings and on the Police Special Revenue Fund.
Communications, Correspondence and Announcements
Mrs. Moore read a letter that will be provided to the State regarding proposed Bill No. 500 and No. 6341.  The letter will be included with the minutes filed in the Town Clerk’s Office.
Mr. Hintz commented on a letter he received back from the Town Manager regarding a Freedom of Information request that he submitted.  There were discussions as to why he would need to pay for the information and if it was a Council request.  It was requested that the item be placed on the next agenda for determination if the information requested is agreed to by the full Council.
Adjournment
A motion was made by Mr. Visintainer, seconded by Mr. Pfaffenbach, to adjourn the meeting at 8:10 p.m. Voted (7-0)
Respectfully submitted,
Cathy Sirois
Recording Secretary
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